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March 25, 2009
The Honorable Dow Constantine
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200 

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Constantine:
Enclosed is a proposed ordinance authorizing the King County Executive to approve the sale of one unimproved parcel of real property adjacent to the City of Kent, within Council District 7.  The Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP), Water and Land Resource Division (WLRD) is the custodian of this parcel known as the Mullen Slough Natural Area, tax parcel 232204-9028.  Mullen Slough is located on the north side of Kent-Des Moines Road South, adjacent to the City of Kent, and is approximately 14 acres of unimproved land.
WLRD agrees to sell Mullen Slough to the City of Kent (Kent) for $280,000 consistent with an appraisal process outlined on page 3 of this letter.  Kent will purchase the property using funds from a Washington State Salmon Recovery Funding Board (SRF-Board) grant.  Kent will use the property in its new city habitat restoration project.

Please note that a proposed ordinance was previously forwarded in February, 2008, with a SRF-Board grant expiration date of March 15, 2008.  That transmittal was retracted due to environmental concerns that were resolved in the summer of 2008.  We are now resubmitting this ordinance with a grant expiration date of June 30, 2009.
Summary:  Reasons for Sale and Funding Requirements
WLRD acquired Mullen Slough in August of 2006 with Conservation Futures Tax levy funds (CFT funds).  Lands purchased with those funds require use as open space.  WLRD had considered possible future habitat preservation and restoration of this site but has no immediate plans.  

Independent of and prior to this county purchase, Kent had received the SRF-Board grant to acquire property for its own city habitat restoration project.  Kent had originally negotiated purchase of a privately-owned parcel, but that sale did not materialize.  Due to the delay caused by this failed purchase, Kent was in jeopardy of losing the SRF-Board grant.  However, WLRD and Kent mutually identified Mullen Slough as an excellent candidate for Kent’s hoped-for project.  Though Mullen Slough is just outside Kent’s city boundaries, it is proximate enough to Kent to warrant a city habitat restoration project, and Kent welcomes the opportunity.  

Kent will steward this natural area consistent with CFT fund requirements for use as open space.  Net proceeds will be returned to the CFT fund, where they will be proposed for allocation to Raging River headwaters project as explained in a companion piece of legislation transmitted this month.

WLRD will reserve a river protection easement across the parcel in the conveyance deed.  This easement will allow county access to the Green River which runs across the parcel, to assure that use of the property does not conflict with the county’s current environmental protection efforts on the riverbanks.
Environmental Review, Revised Sale Price, and New Deadline

Kent’s grant now expires June 30, 2009.  However, its original SRF-Board grant was to expire March 15, 2008.  Due to the above-mentioned project delays, Kent’s funding timeline was approaching that original expiration date, and Kent was at risk for losing its grant.  WLRD was interested in assisting Kent in meeting its deadline and despite stressful timelines; the ordinance was transmitted to the King County Council.
Up to this point, Kent had performed its own visual inspection of the property which yielded no environmental concerns, and the parties executed a purchase and sale agreement with no conditions of sale except that the SRF-Board approves the transaction.  However, Kent’s environmental consultant, AMEC Geomatrix (AMEC), was simultaneously performing a professional phase I environmental study of Mullen Slough.  And just prior to introduction at King County Council and a week prior to the original grant expiration, AMEC expressed two unexpected environmental concerns at Mullen Slough, based upon their discovery from historical documentation:  (1) Possibility of decommissioned monitoring wells owned by Texaco that were located in the same area, and (2) reports of an asphalt production on-site in prior years.  In light of AMEC's information, Kent requested a halt to the sale in order to perform additional testing and research and requested that Facilities Management Division ask the King County Council to pull the ordinance from its agenda.

AMEC subsequently performed a phase II environmental study which revealed some lube oil, slag rock and asphalt remaining from the site’s previous use as an abandoned car parking lot.  No asphalt production plant was identified.  In addition, AMEC had also determined that monitoring wells are expected to be located north of the site across the Green River.  Thus concerns of on-site monitoring wells also proved to be of no concern.
Based on AMEC’s follow-up phase II environmental study dated August 8, 2008, AMEC presented a Proposal for Mitigation Activities which estimated clean up costs for removal of existing identified environmental debris at $10,000.  The final agreement between the parties is that Kent is responsible for the cleanup and the purchase price is reduced by $10,000.
Prior to accepting a reduction in the purchase price a new county review appraisal was performed on August 20, 2008.  This review was to determine that reduction from the original $290,000 appraised value to $280,000 would be reasonable in light of the existence of environmental contaminants.  The appraiser’s findings were positive to support such a reduction.  Kent has signed an amendment to the purchase agreement waiving any further contingencies regarding its purchase of Mullen Slough and indemnifying county from any further environmental responsibility at Mullen Slough.  

The parties are now ready to proceed to the King County Council with no further anticipated delays.
Pursuant to K.C.C. 4.56.100, the Facilities Management Division determined that Mullen Slough does not meet the criteria for affordable housing.  Notices were circulated to other county departments regarding WLRD’s plan to surplus and sell the property.  None of the agencies expressed interest.
Pursuant to K.C.C. 4.56.100, in February 2008, King County’s Facilities Management Division declared Mullen Slough surplus to the county’s present and foreseeable needs.
Benefits to the Public from the Mullen Slough Sale

WLRD’s stated mission is “to help protect King County's water and lands so that its citizens can enjoy them safely today, and for generations to come.”  WLRD’s further mission is its dedication to the cost-effective investment of public funds to promote a balance of human health, safety and public benefits with ecosystem protection.  WLRD’s decision to surplus Mullen Slough achieves a two-fold purpose:  (1) Kent will restore the area consistent with the goals originally intended for Mullen Slough by WLRD, and net proceeds from the sale will enable WLRD to purchase further properties for open space, and (2) by making Mullen Slough available to the City of Kent, the county is assisting both the State of Washington and the City of Kent in furthering their own goals for habitat restoration.
Reason for the Transmittal to Council

Pursuant to K.C.C. 4.56.080, council must approve sale of county-owned real property.  Included is the proposed ordinance for the sale of Mullen Slough, attachments of the fully-executed Real Estate Purchase and Sale Agreement between county and Kent, and maps of the area.  
As a result of the above-described investigations, Kent had requested an emergency extension from SRF-Board.  Their grant’s new expiration date is now June 30, 2009, by which time Mullen Slough must be conveyed to Kent, as Kent expects no further extensions from SRF-Board.  King County Council approval of this legislation by the end of May will facilitate closure of the property transaction by the grant deadline.

Should you have any questions, please contact Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division, at 206-296-0631.
Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers
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